
 

SOUTH JORDAN CITY 
CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL STUDY MEETING 

OAK CONFERENCE ROOM 
 

February 21, 2017 
 

Present: Mayor David Alvord, Council Member Don Shelton, Council Member Patrick Harris, 
Council Member Brad Marlor, Council Member Tamara Zander, Council Member 
Chris Rogers, CM Gary Whatcott, COS Paul Cunningham, Police Chief Jeff Carr, Fire 
Chief Andy Butler, Administrative Services Director Dustin Lewis, City Attorney Ryan 
Loose, City Commerce Director Brian Preece, Finance Director Sunil Naidu, 
Development Services Director Brad Klavano,  IT Director Jon Day, Deputy Recorder 
Cindy Valdez. 

 
 
Others: See Attachment A    
 
 
STUDY SESSION – 12:00 PM 
 
Mayor Pro Tem Shelton welcomed everyone present and noted that Mayor Alvord is on his way, so I 
will serve as Mayor Pro Tem until he arrives.  
 

A.  Invocation:  By Council Member Patrick Harris 

Invocation was given by Council Member Patrick Harris 

Mayor Alvord Arrived to the meeting. 

B. Council Packet Review (Calendaring, Topics, Future Agenda Items) 
 
G. Consent Items: 
 

1. Rocket Express Car Wash Exception to Sign Ordinance.(By City Planner Schindler) 
 
City Planner Greg Schindler said there is a Rocket Express Car Wash that wants to construct on 11400 
S. Redwood Road on the corner. We have worked it out so that most things meet our code, but there 
are (3) specific types of signs that do not meet the code. One of the signs is a menu board and it has the 
menu of what types of carwashes they offer. Most of the signs are 6ft. in height and 42sq.ft in area, but 
the sign that they are proposing is 8ft.tall and it is in the shape of a rocket. The tip of the rocket is what 
makes it go up to 8ft., and the overall area of the sign is only about 24sq.ft. This particular sign is not 
designed to be seen from the street because it will be on the interior of the property. The second sign is 
an electronic message board sign. This type of sign is not allowed as a wall sign on a building, it would 
have to be part of a pylon, or a monument sign. It is also a rather large sign, it is a 15ft. x 7ft., and 
they would not be allowed to have a pylon, or a monument sign this large on their property. The side of 
the building is over 5,000sq.ft.of area and it does not even come within 5% of the allowable amount for 
a sign, so we are recommending approval of this sign.  
 
Council Member Harris said if it were on a pylon it would be allowed.  
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City Planner Schindler said they could not have a pylon in this zone because they are prohibited, but if 
it was on a monument they would be limited to the size of sign but they could put it on a monument.  
 
Council Member Zander said I would like some clarification on this. The square footage meets our code, 
but because it would be attached to the building it does not meet the code, is that correct. 
 
City Planner Schindler said yes that is correct.  
 
City Planner Schindler said the third sign they are wanting is a monument sign.  I think everything looks 
fine with that, except they want to have signage on the base and you normally do not put signage on a 
base.    
 
Council Member Harris said is there a reason that we do not want signage on the base, or is that just a 
technicality.  
 
City Planner Schindler said it increases the area of the sign beyond the boundaries. 
 
Council Member Marlor said in the years that I have been on the City Council, it is easier to make an 
exception than it is to change the rules every time you have new technology. 
 
Council Member Zander said is staff recommending approval on this? 
 
City Planner Schindler said we are recommending approval on (3) of them, and the ones that we told 
them we would not give a recommendation, they have changed.  
 
City Council Member Zander said I do not mind (2) of these signs, but one of them just seems really busy 
and cluttered, but that is my opinion.  
 
City Planner Schindler said I think aesthetically this is going to be busy because it has rockets all the way 
around it that have a metal changing material. In your City Council Packet Planner Mann has put all of 
the proposed examples of the signs in there for you to view. We were also told that this location in South 
Jordan would be the longest carwash in the world. 
 
Council Member Zander said I am not ok with this. In my opinion, I think this is just too busy and I do 
not want the corner of 11400 S. Redwood Rd to look like the location on 7200 S in Midvale. 
   
Council Member Harris said I am ok with the first and the second sign, but I have to agree with Council 
Member Zander I do not like the last one.  
 
CM Whatcott said at tonight’s meeting you could make a motion to approve the other consent items, and 
then pull the first item to have a discussion.  
 

2. Resolution R2017-15, authorizing the Mayor to enter into an Inter-local Agreement with Salt 
Lake County to receive the services of the Salt Lake County Election Division during the 2017 
Primary and General Municipal Elections and an entirely Absentee Ballot (Vote-By-Mail) 
Election. (By Anna West)  

 
CM Whatcott said basically, this resolution is to approve the fees we pay for the elections.  
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3. Resolution R2017-16, revising City-Wide-Policies 100-01,200-03,200-04,200-06,200-08,200-10, 

and 200-12. (By COS Paul Cunningham) 
 
COS Cunningham said these are all just technical changes, there will be no subsidy changes; we will just 
leave them up to date.   
 

C. Staff Item: Roof Pitch Design. (By City Planner, Greg Schindler)  
 

CM Whatcott said sometime last fall we had a request to look at roof pitches and concrete buildings, and 
so you all took a vote not to deal with concrete building, so that is not on the agenda because you already 
said no to that, but the roof pitch design is what you will be reviewing. The Planning Department has 
done some research on roof pitches and they have some recommendations for you today.  
 
City Planner Greg Schindler reviewed a presentation on roof pitches. (Attachment B) 
 
Council Member Zander said does staff have any concerns about the fact that we get snow and there is no 
place for the moisture to escape with a flat roof? 
 
City Planner Schindler said a flat roof is not completely flat, there is some pitch to the roof so it can drain, 
and they use materials that are strong enough to support the snow. We do not get many requests for flat 
roofs; we get maybe 2 or 3 a year. We do have flat roofs in Daybreak, but flat roofs are allowed there.  
 
Mayor Alvord said are there any energy efficiency issues with the pitched roof versus a flat roof. 
 
City Planner Schindler said I am not aware of any. 
 
Council Member Shelton said are you getting many requests for flatter roofs.  
 
City Planner Schindler said not too many. They seem to be in the high-end homes with custom designs. 
 
CM Whatcott said many cities do not have an Architectural Review Committee, but our City has an 
Architectural Review Committee that everything goes through. If you feel confident that they are doing 
their work, to me it does not matter what the roof pitch is as long as the design is done well, and they are 
using quality materials, and it looks good. At this time we are just looking for your feedback on if you 
would like any changes made to the code. 
 
City Planner Schindler said right now if anyone wants a flat roof, you would need to go to a hearing 
officer for approval for anything less than 5/12 roof pitch. 
 
City Attorney Loose said the hearing officer’s digression would be for them to show a hardship, so I 
cannot imagine very many circumstances where the hearing officer would grant it.  
 
City Planner Schindler said staff does have some concerns with changing it, because if there is not a 
minimum and somebody wants to come into an existing neighborhood and put in a flat roof, there may be 
complaints from the neighbors. Other Cities have a list of things they can, and cannot do if they want a 
flat roof, so we could look at it that way to.   
 
Council Member Harris said have you heard of any complaints in Daybreak with the flat roofs leaking? 
 
City Planner Schindler said I have not heard of any personally.  
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Council Member Zander said I have heard of many people in Daybreak that are not happy with the flat 
roof because they do leak.  
 
Council Member Harris said I think we are going to get a percentage of these flat roofs that are not 
constructed correctly, and we will get a number of them that are constructed correctly, but these are going 
to need maintenance over time. I am ok with reducing the pitch, but I do not know if I want to go with a 
flat roof personally.  
 
Council Member Marlor said I am in an office condominium building with a standard pitch roof of 7/12, 
but we do have one flat area where the air conditioners are and that is the only area that leaks. It is a 10-
year-old building and we have had problems with it every year.  
 
Council Member Harris said the insurance company that I work for considers a flat roof to have a higher 
exposure than a pitched roof, and this just a fact. When they send out inspectors when we are insuring a 
building, especially if it is an older building they want to get the inspectors on the roof as soon as possible 
because they know how problematic a flat roof can be.  
 
Council Member Zander said at the end of the day if we give the owner the option to choose and they 
have poor quality, shame on the builder, and the inspector, but it will devalue the neighborhood if we 
have a consistent problem with a flat roof that leaks.  
 
Council Member Marlor said I am good with the 3/12 roof pitch. 
 
Council Member Harris said I am with Council Member Marlor, I think the 3/12 roof pitch is good.  
 
Council Member Zander said I think the 3/12 roof pitch is good. 
 
Mayor Alvord said the 3/12 does give it a slight pitch. It looks like everyone is ok with the 3/12 so lets 
move forward with that.  
 

D. Discussion Item: Council Input into Housing Report. (By Jake Warner) 
 
Planner Jake Warner reviewed Biennial Housing Report (Attachment C & D) 
 
Planner Warner said our plan is to have a discussion today for me to bring back a resolution with a written 
report to the City Council for approval, but to write that report we wanted some input from the Council. 
We are not adopting a new plan, or establishing a new policy, we are reviewing the plan that we already 
have in place, and then we have to submit a report to the state on how we are implementing our plan. The 
summary is a way for the Council and the Mayor to provide input, you can rank the goals, express support 
for the goals with the stickers provided, or you can provide a written comment in the space provided.  
 
City Attorney Loose said the Legal Department is drafting a Development Agreement that will soon be 
submitted to the Council for approval. This development agreement is with the RDA Board, which is you 
the Council wearing another hat, and you the City Council, which is you wearing that hat. It is in the 
process of coming to you soon.  
 
Planner Warner said I know that in your budget discussions there has been discussion about updating the 
General Plan, so with that, I would recommend that we update our housing plan too We have also 



South Jordan City 5 
City Council Special Study Meeting 5PM 
February 21, 2017 

 
scheduled a discussion in the CC Study Session in a couple of weeks to talk about the right locations for 
higher density projects. 
 
Mayor Alvord said would the sticker process be a good way to get back to you.  
 
Planner Warner said you can do it by stickers, written comments, or emails would be helpful. 
 
CM Whatcott said we can reconvene once Planner Warner receives your feedback, and we can schedule a 
meeting to come back and talk about it some more. The timing might be right to look at it again when we 
have our meeting on Tuesday March 21, 2017. We have that entire meeting scheduled for planning, and I 
think that might be a good time to bring these sheets back and have a discussion.    
 
Planner Warner said we do have this scheduled to come back as an agenda item in April, so if I could get 
you feedback by mid-March that would be great.  This is not a high priority so if that date needs to change 
it is not set in stone. 
 

E. Discussion Item: Y2 Analytics Presentation on Fitness Center/Pool Survey. (Attachment E.) 
 
Kyrene Gibb with Y2 Analytics reviewed presentation (South Jordan 2017 Survey – Aquatic Center 
Expansion Viability) 
 
Ms. Gibb said we conducted a basic viability study survey to explore some options for expanding the 
South Jordan Aquatic Center. I know we are limited on time so, I will give you a brief overview of the 
survey. 
  
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
Council Member Shelton made a motion to adjourn. Council Member Marlor seconded the 
motion. The vote was unanimous in favor. 
 
The February 21, 2017 City Council Special Study meeting adjourned at 1:40 p.m. 
 
 
This is a true and correct copy of the February 21, 2017 Council Study Meeting minutes, 
which were approved on March 7, 2017. 

  
South Jordan City Recorder 
 
 










































































































































































